HSIA BOARD MEETING

KEY SCHOOL IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

March 28, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Mike Wurst, Gene Gross, Steve Vanderbosch, Maria Triandos, Bill Schrott, Ray Sullivan, Joanna Parkinson, Helene Raven 
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Robin Clark
GUESTS:  In Person:  Geoff Werner, Kevin Green, Mary Walden, Ann Levelle, Ana Eckert, Jennifer McCubbin, Kayla Roebuck, Shana Christrup, Henry Christrup, Laura Iversen, Dave Ward, Tony Bonacci, Cari Bower, Danielle Franz Virtual:  Sandra Brown, Coleen Mennucci, Christy Hollywood, John Hollywood, Lisa Zimmerman, Eric Cook, Thomas Young, Diana Zhou, Jennifer Reilly, Rachel Smith, Lon Rosenberg, Sharon Blugis, Joy Phillips, Millie Cox, Tom O’Brien, Michelle O’Brien, Chris Polamalu, Rich Minner, Spurge Eismeier, Michael Glass, Noel Gasparin, Ellen Kuhn, Laurie (no last name), Andrew (no last name)
The meeting was called to order at 7:05 pm.

MINUTES:  Joanna Parkinson moved the Board approve the February Board Meeting minutes.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson commented as follows:
· A request was recently made by a community member to record HSIA Board meetings.  While I initially believed that idea had merit, I have since changed my position on it, following consultation with outside counsel.  Therefore, these proceedings will not be recorded electronically by anyone in HSIA leadership capacity and per Maryland statute, please be advised that there is no right to video or audio record meetings without prior consent of all participants involved, both in-person or via zoom.
· As you are aware, the HSIA structure is well defined with operating rules, covenants, and bylaws.  There is only one HSIA Board of Directors.  This is a Board of Directors meeting, and we welcome Hillsmere residents to attend, listen and contribute when requested to.  There will be an opportunity at the end of the meeting for discussion.  If you are not a Hillsmere resident, please leave this meeting now.

· A previous commitment prevented me from attending the March 14 General meeting.  At that meeting, a small group of residents brought forth a floor motion for HSIA to sponsor a Pride event.  They then called for a vote on the motion, not realizing that this was anything more than an advisory action for the board to consider.  On a personal level, I appreciate trustworthiness in the people I deal with.  Similarly, I have no respect for attempts to circumvent established processes.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:
SECURITY:  Cari Bower reported on the search for a new security company.  Three to four companies were interviewed last spring and we decided at that time to use off-duty Anne Arundel County police officers.  Unfortunately, this didn’t work out.  We are going with our 2nd choice from last spring, Chesapeake Protective Services.  Cari provided the Board with a chart of pros and cons from the four choices last spring.  The type of services we are looking for include:
· Driving patrol through the neighborhood, covering the extent of Hillsmere’s 15 miles of roads at least once per week. 
· Patrolling community areas, including the beach, the marina and the pool on foot at least once per daytime shift.
· Enforcing posted signage with regard to resident-only areas within the community and asking those present if they are residents.
· Turn away beach and marina entrants that are not residents and guests.
· Checking stickers on cars at community facilities in Hillsmere, in particular at beach and marina. 
Chesapeake Protective Services will provide a 24-hour dispatch number.  If the guard is on duty, the guard will be dispatched.  If the guard is not on duty, Chesapeake Protective Services will call 911.  Armed guards are also an option.  Claire Corcoran moved the Board authorize the HSIA President to enter into a contract for not more than one year and NTE a total of $65,000 with Chesapeake Protective Services to provide an armed guard in a marked vehicle at a rate of $40.75 per hour ($34.00 Armed Security Guard and $6.75 per hour for the marked vehicle) to perform tasks including but not limited to:  driving patrol through the neighborhood, covering the extent of Hillsmere’s 15 miles of roads at least once per day, patrolling community areas, including the beach, the marina, and the pool on foot, enforcing posted signage with regard to resident-only areas within the community and asking those present if they are residents, turning away beach and marina entrants that are not residents and guests, and checking stickers on cars at community facilities in Hillsmere, in particular at the beach and marina.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported as follows:

1. Continuing to process HSIA memberships and pool memberships, piers & harbor payments, and issuing stickers and boat ramp keys.

2. Submitted payment to Arundel Rivers Federation for bacteria monitoring of beach and marina - $750 annual payment for both areas.  Kevin Green and volunteers will perform testing.

3. Submitted application to Anne Arundel County for the Beach Sampling Program. This is a free service.

4. Submitted application to MDA for the 2024 Mosquito Control spraying.  All residents will be given the opportunity to opt out of the spraying.

5. We have approximately 400 HSIA members for 2024 to date.

PROPERTY MANAGER:  Robin Clark reported as follows:
1. Board requests related to my work are coming through Committee Chairs tonight.

2. With regard to maintenance, the Property Manager

· Gathered multiple quotes for replacing and expanding fencing at the kiddie pool.
· Arranged debris removal at the Marina and 609 Beach Drive.

· Is gathering multiple quotes for replacing the dumpster doors at Phipps Lane with stronger, lockable doors.

· Is gathering multiple quotes for fencing to protect the rain garden at the corner of Phipps Lane.

· Is gathering multiple quotes for painting Beach pavilions, grills, bike racks and the shower station.

· Will work with the Pool Chair to repair a leak in the Pool House.

3. With regard to ongoing contracts:

· Welspryng has begun rain garden maintenance and the gardens look fantastic.

· Annapolis Landscaping and Maintenance has begun groundskeeping in the median and the Property Manager is working with them on deliverables.

· The Property Manager has gathered one quote for a Reserve Study and will gather two more bids for comparison.

· The Property Manager is supporting the Security Chair in contracting with Chesapeake Protective Services.

4. With regard to neighborhood monitoring:

· The Property Manager has been in touch with the County regarding repaving on Harbor Drive. She requested they provide updates to the Board President and Property Manager in the future, consider school bus routes in their planning, and consider adding a provision to their contracts that contractors must remove their construction vehicles in the case of an extended delay.

· The Property Manager has not conducted active surveillance this past month and instead has been occupied with following-up on resident complaints regarding neighbors in violation of the covenants by composing messages to those neighbors to be sent by the Board.

VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Claire Corcoran reported as follows:
1. The illegal ADU on Huse Dr. is undergoing demolition.

2. We have had a resident report on what appears to be the daily staging of a business in the mornings out of a home at the corner of Hillsmere and Gardner. Additional concerns are the (now) 4 sheds on the property and concerns regarding chemicals that may be accelerants or other chemicals used in the concrete business stored on the property, overcrowding with multiple sublets and trucks/vehicles on the lawn.

3. 101 Phipps - after years of litigation and lack of homeowner cooperation, the county says it will move to demo/abate the unpermitted structure (a masonry wall surrounding the property) and lien the property if necessary.

4. Resurfacing of Hillsmere streets by county contractors - they have left the job idle for an extended period of time along with storing pieces of heavy equipment, notably in front of the pool on Phipps Lane, with the streets unfinished, Harbor being the most traveled of those. 

SECRETARY:  Mike Wurst reported as follows:
1.  A business printer has been purchased for the community house and it has many features.
2. The April Sea Breeze deadline is Monday, April 1.
TREASURER’S REPORT:  Gene Gross reported as follows:  

We have $497,280.29 in the Operating checking account, $400,520.92 in the Operating Money Market accounts, for a total in the Operating Account of $897,801.21; $756,322.67 in the Special Tax Account, for a grand total of $1,654,123.88.  Gene gave a brief overview of Special Tax and what it is used for, to include community property, security, maintenance of property, ground maintenance, the parking lot at the marina.  Gene gave an overview of the Pool budget and the General Fund.
BEACH:  Geoff Werner reported as follows:
1. Introduction -- This report outlines the significant achievements and areas of focus during the past month, highlighting the dedicated efforts towards enhancing the Hillsmere Shores community beach and playground property.

2. Accomplishments of the Previous Month

· Onboarding the Chair of the Beach Committee: Onboarded the Chair of the Beach Committee by setting up all necessary accounts, establishing recurring meetings, organizing the calendar, and establishing key procedures, in coordination with the treasurer to ensure a deep understanding of our budgeting and financial processes. This effort fully equipped the Chair for effective leadership and informed financial management, ensuring smooth operations within the committee.

· Community Beach Cleanup Planning: We have scheduled a Community Beach Cleanup for 4/20/2024 and are coordinating with the Communications team to publicize the event through HSIA channels. We aim to establish a regular Beach Cleanup for every third Saturday from April to November, fostering community engagement and environmental stewardship.

· Development of Community Survey: We are developing a community survey in coordination with the Communications team and will request board approval for distribution. The survey's aim is to gather community feedback on various initiatives, Motion to request a Survey Monkey account pending.

· Spring Commissioning Initiatives: Spring commissioning is in progress, including a paint request for the Pavilion, initiation of the wash station turn-on, and coordination for volleyball net installation and landscaping improvements. These efforts are in collaboration with the Property Manager and the Environmental and Events Committee Chairs. Pending Actions for Spring Commissioning include additional maintenance requests to existing infrastructure.

3. Future Focus Areas

· Improvements: We plan to request funds for numerous enhancements, including a Gaga Ball Pit, AED/First aid kits, ADA-compliant picnic tables, new benches, volleyball court sand refresh, and more. A decision on the jellyfish net's future will be based on feedback from the community survey.

· Evaluating Tree Maintenance Strategies at the Beach: The Beach Committee is currently assessing the best path forward for the management and maintenance of diseased trees in our beach area. This involves a thorough evaluation of the costs associated with treating or removing sick trees to ensure the health and safety of our community's natural landscape.

· Security and Beach Access: We are discussing strategies to prevent beach access by non-residents, with ongoing collaboration with the Security Committee Chair to find a solution.

· Managing Nuisance Geese and E Coli Hazards: We have initiated a tiger team to develop solutions for the geese and E Coli hazards, aiming to maintain a healthy and enjoyable beach environment.

· Exploring the Expansion of the Living Shoreline: There is strong interest in expanding the living shoreline to the beach. We are exploring the next steps for this initiative.

· Long-Term Planning: Pending community feedback, our intent is to shape requirements based on user needs and solicit concept design proposals through an RFP process.

· Kayak Rack Security and Aesthetics: We plan to coordinate with the Marina Committee to address the need for secure and aesthetically pleasing storage for personal watersports equipment, with plans to establish standards and enforcement measures.

4. Motions Requiring Board Approval

· Motion for Pavilion Maintenance Funding: Proposed spending on pavilion maintenance requires board approval. This investment is critical for the upkeep and functionality of our community facilities. Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board authorize the Property Manager to solicit vendor to perform the following work NTE $5,000:

a. Test and remove lead paint on the Bruce Walker Pavilion.

b. Scrape loose paint and treat rusted areas of East and West beach pavilions (exclusive of roof)

c. Paint match and paint beach pavilions (exclusive of roof) in same color: neutral tan

d. Powerwash/clean mold on ceiling/roof structures

e. Charcoal Grills: Remove, treat rust, refinish exterior only in high temp paint

f. Bike Rack: Repaint

Gene Gross seconded the motion.  Discussion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

· SurveyMonkey Account Request: We propose a $25 monthly expense ($300 annually) for a SurveyMonkey account to enhance our capability to collect and analyze community feedback effectively.  Mike Wurst moved the Board authorize the Communications/Beach Committee chair to purchase Survey Monkey Team Advantage Plan at $300 per year, Link: https://www.surveymonkey.com/plans-and-pricing/?ut_source=header.   Claire Corcoran seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
· Ray Sullivan moved the Board authorize the Property Manager to purchase replacement rope in coordination with the Beach Committee Chair, NTE $2,000 plus shipping, for the purpose of repairing the fence along the beach property border.   Claire Corcoran seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
5. Additional Comments or Concerns -- · We remain committed to addressing any emerging issues and exploring new opportunities to enrich the Hillsmere Shores community. Your feedback and suggestions are always welcome as we continue to work together for the betterment of our neighborhood.
FIELD:  Joanna Parkinson reported that the next Field Committee meeting is Wednesday, April 3.  The Committee is looking into gaga ball pits and reinstating Dumpster Days.
POOL:  Danielle Franz reported as follows:

1. Facility Updates:

· water to be turned on and de-winterized on 3/22 and supplies delivered

· Leak in men’s room – working with Property Manager for repair

· Fence –Property Manager getting quotes

· Redesign of entrance.
2.  Pool Cleanup -- Date: 5/11/2024 – rain date of 5/18

3.  Pool Furniture Order -- Reviewed inventory and made recommendation as a group to focus on enlarged kiddie pool area

4.  Party & Social Committee -- Labor Day Party -- will work on catering and prizes.

5.  Anchor Updates 

· Most staff are returning from last year

· Plan for resurfacing by next season

6.  Hammerhead update -- Numbers are strong for just a few days of registration. Truxton Park pool has timing restraints on their pool and we are getting new families.

7.  Revisit of revised Rules -- The committee had an online discussion regarding potty training rule due to one email from a member. The committee decided to keep the rule of under 3 – kiddie pool only. Expansion of kiddie pool enclosure, added furniture, shade and toys.

EVENTS:  Helene Raven reported as follows:
Upcoming Events:

· Sock Burning, March 20

· Easter Egg Hunt. Crystal Monkton and other volunteers have this under control. Event is Saturday March 29 starting at 10 am at the Beach.

· Community Yard Sale, April 27 planning in progress. Helene organizer

· Memorial Day Remembrance, Monday May 27 is on track. Helene organizer.

Discussions and Miscellaneous Topics:

· Andrew Mullin presented information about recycling cans at the Beach. His information was passed along to Kevin Green for coordination with the Environmental Committee. We may hear more from him later. FYI.

· Sandy Brown and Stacy May opened discussion about additional Christmas Events. We’re holding a meeting on Saturday, April 6 to discuss coordinating with the Santa Run and caroling at the house.

· There is interest in holding game nights at the house. This would require coordination with the Field Committee and House Committee. Rules for house use need to be drafted and presented to the Board.

· Dumpster Days once more came up for discussion.

ENVIRONMENTAL/SHORELINE PROTECTION:  Kevin Green reported as follows:

1. Local not for profit “Save Our Trees” to help control the English Ivy in Hillsmere.

2. Bacteria monitoring at the beach – if we fail, Kevin puts out signs to notify residents so they won’t swim in the water.  The difference between testing with Arundel Rivers Federation (we pay a fee) and the AA County Beach Sampling (free) is that the County does not test within 48 hours of a rain event.
3. Mosquito Spraying – Kevin will opt out of community property with Stormwater BMP.
PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:
1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project.

A Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) among Anne Arundel County, Arundel Rivers Federation (“Federation”) and HSIA concerning the Project, Permit fees, water quality improvement credits and Project maintenance has been executed. This is a standard MOU that, among other things, requires the Federation to maintain the Project and 85% of its planted vegetation for 5 years, and thereafter requires HSIA to maintain the Project and its planted vegetation.

We are filing an application for a Grading permit from the County, and it now appears a Building permit will not be required.

An RFP for the construction of the Project was sent by the Federation in mid-February to a select group of contractors with proven experience in this type of work. A pre-bid meeting was held at the Marina on Tuesday February 27, with five contractors participating. Three qualified proposals were submitted on March 8, 2024.

Through its evaluation process, the Federation has selected Resource Restoration Group (“RRG”) and recommends the HSIA Board approve the Federation’s selection.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the award by the Arundel Rivers Federation of a construction contract to Resource Restoration Group (RRG) for the construction of the Hillsmere Shores Sandspit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project in the amount of $650,000 to be funded by grant funds already obtained for the Project.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.  The Federation’s decision was based on a number of factors, including:

· Experience with comparable clients/grants

· Project specific experience (in this case living shorelines with reef balls)

· Responsibleness of bid (could the bid be too low)

· Cost

· Completeness of bid worksheet

· Reasonability of proposed construction schedule

· Key personnel and expertise/qualifications of the firm

RRG ranked highest based on the above criteria, and they have substantial experience on grant funded projects, including multiple shoreline projects with the Federation. They have also completed grant funded BMP work within Hillsmere. RRG has a proven track record of staying on budget for complex restoration projects, and their bid of $650,000 fits within the funds already secured for this project.

We are anticipating construction of the Project could begin in the Fall of this year, assuming all the necessary permits and approvals are obtained. We are anticipating that MDE will forward our Wetlands Application to the Maryland Board of Public Works for approval in the near future.

2. Marina Operations.

· The Pump Out System has failed again and could not be re-activated. It appears the January 9th storm and flooding infiltrated into the electric motor, which has corroded and seized up. Maryland law requires a working pump out system in marinas of our size. Keco has submitted a quote of $867.15 for a new motor, including shipping. This is the second time the motor has been flooded and corroded. Long term, more expensive solutions include acquiring a new pump out system with the motor mounted higher in the cabinet (~$12,000), placing the pump out system on a floating dock, or installing a remote pump out system where the pump is located on a shoreside platform. The short term, less expensive solution we propose is to replace the corroded motor and raise the entire pump out cabinet onto an 18” aluminum platform (~$2,500).

· Pay Dirt LLC has agreed to rake and refresh the first three sections of Marina gravel that was disrupted by storm damage and normal wear and tear for $500.Work is expected to take place this week.

· Replacement curb stops for the Marina to replace those washed away in the January 9th storm will be installed by P&H volunteers following gravel raking.

· KV Electric has acquired a County permit and will complete unfinished electrical work on the new boat lifts and shore power pedestals this week, and have the work inspected by the County. We have identified several additional electrical issues that need to be addressed and will negotiate with KV Electric or another firm to perform the needed repairs.

· The Porta-Potty was returned to the Marina on March 7, 2024.

· The water system was de-winterized and re-activated by Heidler Plumbing on March 13, 2024, and one leak was repaired, for a total cost of $767.

· Eight (8) ice eaters were removed, pressure-washed and stored in the Community House by Blue Heron Property Services for $350 on March 18, 2024.

· All lift slips have been assigned, and there are 11 people on the Lift Slip Active Waiting List. We are starting the season with 10 vacant wet slips which the Slips Committee has begun to assign., and 15 people on the Wet Slip Active Waiting List.

· Our Racks Dude, Tim Arnett, has been assigning vacant racks, and there are still 17 people on the Racks Waiting List, with renewal deadline of April 1, 2024 coming up.

· Boat Park space renewal deadline of April 1 is also coming up, and there appear to be about 8 spaces available to fill so far.

· Locks at keys at the Boat Ramps and Boat Park will be changed April 1, 2024.

· We are looking into constructing a shower/foot-wash station at the Marina at the beginning of the Main Dock.

TRAFFIC:  Maria Triandos reported as follows:

1. Meeting March 21st @ Community House
2. Locations for Traffic Studies 
a. Hillsmere Drive - Between Edgemere and Hickory, Meade and Lee
b. Harbor Drive - Between Phipps and Carroll
c. Beach Drive Between Magnolia and Maple
d. Possibly adding Tayman. 
     3. Request for Stop Sign on Carroll and Harbor Drives
     4. Cost of purchasing solar powered radar sign - $3200 - $5000
     5. Discussed the possibility of Hillsmere paying for speed bumps with county approval.
PERMITS:  Bill Schrott reported that since March 1, we have approved 3 permits:

1. 165 E. Bay View Drive – new fence.

2. 111 Magnolia Drive – addition at the rear of the house

3. 333 Edgemere Drive – front porch addition

Pending permits – 107 Gardner Drive – new fence

Introducing a new addition to the Permits team – Mr. David Huntt will be teaming with the Permits Committee to review and approve/deny permit requests effective the first week of May.
WELCOMING:  Christy Hollywood reported as follows:

This past month, we delivered 6 welcome bags:  4 new residents; 1 to share with a new renter (from a resident request); and 1 to a Board member (and recent resident) upon request.  The Committee is working to schedule a meeting to stuff more bags for the coming quarter and socialize.
ANNAPOLIS NECK PENINSULA FEDERATION:  Ray Sullivan reported on no word on the Quiet Waters Park Stakeholder’s group.  Peninsula Park is organizing another stakeholder’s group.  Ray does not want to be on that group and is asking if someone else would like to be on the stakeholder’s group?
PRIDE EVENT REQUEST:  General Membership Motion on 3/14/2024 re: Sponsoring A Pride Picnic -- Steve Vanderbosch was called upon to discuss the General Membership Meeting motion on March 14, 2024, “to have the Hillsmere Pride Picnic an official community event” and be published on the HSIA website and Facebook page, and in the Sea Breeze, which received a 21-16 favorable vote.

Mr. Vanderbosch explained that General Membership motions are not binding on the HSIA Board and are advisory only since under the governing Bylaws, the General Membership role is limited to election of officers and directors, amending Bylaws, considering annual budgets, ratifying real property transactions, and removing Board members.

Though the Board can consider and act on General Membership motions, he pointed out that no notice was given to the Community as a whole regarding the motion and vote, that the 21 votes in favor represented less than 1% of residents and less than 3% of HSIA members, and that 40% of those in attendance voted against the motion.

Mr. Vanderbosch then discussed the organization and legal structure of HSIA, reciting provisions of the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws concerning the purposes and objectives of HSIA, particularly with respect to sponsoring social events. With respect to HSIA sponsoring so-called “religious” events, he went on to describe the “Reindeer Rule,” arising from a US Supreme Court decision that allowed a nativity scene as part of a larger holiday display on public property. The Court held that the display had a legitimate secular, non-religious purpose and was not an endorsement of religion. Under these guidelines, the HSIA-sponsored Easter Egg Hunt and Santa Caravan are not considered to be endorsements of religion, despite occurring around religious holidays.

Mr. Vanderbosch noted that although there is no written policy on sponsoring community events, there is a historical pattern and practice, and a policy that has been articulated often and applied consistently. He suggested that the Board may wish to adopt a written policy regarding event sponsorship, and mentioned some of the issues to consider, including whether there are any political or religious issues involved , or whether there were any specific social issues or groups involved.

He noted that under either policy, LGBTQ+ events may be considered political in nature, citing numerous anti-LGBTQ+ legislative proposals across the country, 40% opposition at the General Meeting, and residents who have written to HSIA opposing sponsoring a Pride Picnic.

He went on to question and discuss whether the Board should consider a wholesale change to HSIA event sponsorship, including ending all HSIA sponsorship of all events, or reducing HSIA sponsorship to three (3) annual events: Spring, Summer and Fall events.

Mr. Vanderbosch also noted some letters the Board had received, including one resident identifying as Jewish who wrote that in 17 years there has been no event celebrating Jewish, Muslim or other religious holidays, and another resident identifying as Christian who claimed that many devout Christians would find any LGBTQ+ event offensive. General discussion followed.

March 15, 2024 Email to HSIA Board of Directors.

Steve Vanderbosch was also called on to discuss a March 15, 2024, email that HSIA Board members received from a resident objecting to certain content of the President’s Message in the March 2024 Sea Breeze requesting the President rescind and remove his remarks, and requesting the Board to apologize for the President’s message and remove the offending remarks.

Mr. Vanderbosch reviewed the President’s Message, paragraph by paragraph, which: stressed the importance of communications; announced the resignation of a Board member and the selection of an acting team leader; discussed teamwork; stressed the importance of seeking input and advice from other HSIA members; discussed communicating effectively; expressed little tolerance for underground social media networks that disparage the Board and its volunteers; and stated thanks and invited volunteers.

In Mr. Vanderbosch’s opinion there was nothing inappropriate or libelous in the President’s Message, he saw no reason for the Board to take any action, and offered to have a reply letter drafted and sent to the complaining resident.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm to go into closed session.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

